CHURCHES TOGETHER IN KETTERING AND DISTRICT

FULL COUNCIL

Meeting held on Tuesday 20th March 2018 at Fuller Church Rooms

	PRESENT: 


	Rev Laura Staves (Chair), Jane Atwood, Gillian Court, Jill Dove, Pat Edkins, Ruth Fitch, Ian Hames, Rev David Milner, Adrian Newman, Andy Sipple, Rev Peter Strong, David Tinkler, Steve Toseland, Derek Wade and Rev David Walsh


	ALSO PRESENT:
	Rob Brown (Police)


	APOLOGIES:
	Apologies were received from Rev Dr Rob Bewley, Jane Calcott, Major Nigel Govier, Neil Humfrey, Canon John Koenig, Eleanor Patrick, Pete Rogers and Rev Samuel Silungwe.
 


	Devotions:
	Laura opened the meeting with a reflection on 2 Cor: 4 (Treasure in Clay Jars), a quotation from Daniel Homan on how genuine spirituality changes people, and with prayer.   



	Minutes:
	The minutes of the meeting of the Council held on 7th November 2017 were accepted as a correct record and signed by Laura. 



	Accommodation Concern:
	Rachel Wilson of Accommodation Concern, who had been scheduled to speak, had sent her apologies. It was noted that Accommodation Concern was currently located in Meadow Road was itself in need of new accommodation and prayers were requested.


	Holy Week and Easter:
	(a) Good Friday Walks of Witness & Open Air Service: David T., on behalf of the Ecumenical Affairs Team, reported that there would be the usual three routes for the walks, with arrangements made for each to carry a cross. The walks would be stewarded and the Street Pastors would again help with stewarding outside Toller Church. The Hunger Lunch at St Andrew’s Church would take place from 12 noon, with proceeds going to Christian Aid. Peter reported that the Order of Service had been drawn up, with Nigel giving the address.

(b) Holy Week Posters: It was reported that the stock of Holy Week posters held centrally had now been exhausted, and that requests could be made via Andy to churches with spare copies for those without any left. It was agreed to ask the Executive to consider a new design for next year, and report back to a future meeting. 

(c) Publicity for Services: Churches were reminded that details of their Holy Week and Easter services would be posted on the website if supplied to Andy.   



	Thy Kingdom Come:
	David W reported that the time of prayer would begin on Ascension Day, 10th May, at 7:30 pm with a Communion Service at Saint Peter and St Paul Church with the involvement of other churches and some ‘fresh and surprising’ elements. Ian reported that it was hoped to arrange a full programme of prayer and worship events in churches for each day leading up to Pentecost, particularly in the evening from 8 – 9 pm, but offers of services at other times would also be welcomed. The style of each service was at the discretion of each church (or group of churches), and should be one with which they were comfortable. Churches were asked to let Ian know as soon as possible if they would like to participate (hameshousehold@lineone.net). The event would culminate at Pentecost with a service at Christ the King, probably at 6 pm, and to include an ecumenical Gospel Choir drawn from volunteers from across local churches. 
 

	Coordination of Social Projects:
	David W. noted that there were a number of existing projects in churches, such as soup kitchens, and that these placed significant demands on organisers and volunteers. He wondered whether, if there was support among the service providers, grants may be available for a post to assist and coordinate these initiatives. It was noted that applications for grants were more likely to be successful for capital or running costs, with many grant making bodies excluding salary costs. It was agreed to contact those involved in managing these projects to see if they thought that greater co-operation would be beneficial and how this might be achieved. 


	Christian Aid update:
	David M. reported that packs had been sent to church reps in advance of this year’s Christian Aid Week (13 – 19 May). The packs contained information on this year’s theme (Haiti) and how to order resources; Christian Aid’s statement prompted by the Oxfam scandal; guidance on data protection; and a poster for three local fundraising events; Quiz Aid on 11th May at Fuller Church rooms, a Garden Party on 21st July at Toller Church (practical assistance welcomed) and a Soup and Beetle Drive on 19th October at Rockingham Road Baptist Church.
He emphasised that the house-to-house collection was by far the most efficient and effective way of raising money as well as the biggest act of Christian Witness in the UK. He asked for support from the pulpit by ministers and church leaders as this was a good way of encouraging new volunteers. 


	Interfaith Forum update:


	Andy reported that the next meeting of the Forum would be held on 12th April at 6 pm in St Edwards Church Hall, and was open to all. The Forum was currently looking at the possibility of a new interfaith soup kitchen to plug one of the gaps in provision, a new ‘Street Pastor’ style group to patrol the town centre on Friday nights, and providing interfaith education. The Interfaith Café was continuing to meet. A planned trial of holding the Café on a Saturday had been cancelled because of the snow, but was likely to be rearranged. He had been invited to give a presentation to an Inter Faith Network UK meeting the previous day on a protocol covering cooperation with the Borough Council in responding to atrocities elsewhere or local hate incidents, and that was due to be adopted by the full Council on 25th April. The Forum had also been invited to appoint a representative to the Kettering Town Forum. 

 

	Community Sponsorship of Refugees update:
	Andy reported that the next meeting to consider making a bid to Government to welcome a vulnerable family was to be held on 7 April at 10 am in the Quaker Meeting House, to which all were welcome. An offer of a grant had been received of £4,600 towards the £9,000 required to be available under the scheme. The group was likely to establish a new charity, possibly to be called ‘Kettering Welcomes Refugees’. 


	Kettering Carnival:
	David T., on behalf of the Ecumenical Affairs Team, reported that the team had been enthusiastic about taking part in the parade, but that practical issues around risk assessments, health and safety requirements and insurance had led them to conclude that participation was not feasible. The team urged that support be given to instead to any church taking part.


	Feedback from events:
	(a) Christmas Day Lunch: It was reported that, despite the short time between the formation of a new team to take over the event, there had been a successful outcome. The volunteer helpers had outnumbered the diners and consideration was being given to managing the volunteer recruitment process to avoid potential beneficiaries being intimidated by the numbers welcoming them. Detailed accounts had been provided showing a surplus of £210 available for this year’s event. There had been some reports of people not knowing how to offer financial donations and an online service would be recommended.
(b) Week of Prayer for Christian Unity: Laura noted that the event at Rockingham Road Baptists had attracted 45 people from 12 churches and she thanked those who had contributed. Peter reported that the Bible Sharing had also been well supported and that options would be explored to improve audibility during small group discussions.
(c) Women’s World Day of Prayer: It was noted that this year’s event had been cancelled because of the weather. Sue, who had acted as liaison with the event, had resigned and a volunteer would be sought to take her place. 

	
	

	Communications Statistics:
	The annual statistics report had been circulated with the agenda noting increases in the numbers receiving emails and the membership of the Facebook group. There had been a near 50% increase in visits to the website in 2017 over the previous year. 



	Data Protection Policy and Procedure:
	The Data Protection Policy and Procedure, as circulated with the agenda was adopted. It was noted that many churches had more complex issues to deal with in implementing the General Data Protection Regulation and it was agreed to encourage the sharing of good practice.

	
	  

	The Hub:
	Adrian referred to the emails that had been circulated about the appeal for more volunteers for the Hub and explained that this had been shared more widely than anticipated because of social media postings and resulted in more enquiries than could be handled. There was still a need for volunteers so that, for example, the main responsibility for the meal provision could be shared and clothing donations could be sorted. All enquiries should be sent via Adrian at adriannewman18@gmail.com.

  

	Post Abortion Training:
	Ian gave a reminder that this free training, designed to equip people to give pastoral care to women who had had abortions, would take place at Christ the King on 24th March from 9:30 am to 3 pm with lunch provided. Places could still be booked via march24training@gmail.com or Ian at hameshousehold@lineone.net


	Shire & Soke Forum:
	Andy gave a reminder that this year’s Shire & Soke Forum was to be held in Peterborough on 24th April at 7:30 pm and was open to all. Places could be reserved at https://www.eventbrite.co.uk/e/annual-ecumenical-forum-shire-and-soke-tickets-44139800331. 


	Armistice Centenary:
	It was noted that this year’s Remembrance Sunday coincided with Armistice Day and would mark 100 years since the end of hostilities in World War I. It was agreed to encourage attendance at the Kettering War Memorial for the wreath laying ceremony at 2 pm and the service in St Peter & St Paul Church at 3 pm. Other events locally were also being considered.


	Mish Mash:
	Ian requested that the attention of any parents of children with additional needs be drawn to this specially tailored event appropriate to people from any church or the unchurched. It was held on the second Sunday of each month except August from 2:30 – 4:30 pm at Christ the King. 


	Martin Luther King Jr:
	It was noted that 4th April would be the 50th anniversary of the murder of Martin Luther King, for which there were good online resources.



	Befrienders Course:
	David M recommended the accredited course for befrienders run by KCU.

	
	

	Close:
	The meeting closed at 8.50 pm with sharing the Grace.

	
	


	Signed…………………………………………..
	Date…………………………………………………
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